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February 12, 2021 

Via Electronic Mail 
Mark Draper, Chair 
c/o Bill Hinkel, Executive Analyst 
Maine Board of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
28 Tyson Drive 
Augusta, Maine 04333-0017 

Re:  Request to Reconsider Order on Supplemental Evidence in Appeal of Jeff 
Spinney NRPA Permit (#L-28397-4E-A-N)

Dear Chair Draper, 

I am writing on behalf of appellants Carol Ervin, Allen Philbrick, and William Weary 
(“Appellants”) to request that you reconsider your denial of two specific pieces of supplemental 
evidence relevant to the above-referenced appeal. I apologize for the lateness of this request, but 
the Appellants have only asked me to represent them in this appeal as of this week. 

In your January 25, 2021 Order denying all the Appellants’ proposed supplemental 
evidence, you found that none of the evidence was relevant or material, in part because “it relates 
to town planning board and appeal board proceedings that do not bear on the Board’s review of 
the Commissioner’s decision.” The Appellants, acting pro se at the time of their request, failed to 
bring to your attention why the following two documents are highly relevant to the Department’s 
permitting requirements and to this appeal before the Board. 

1. Email dated November 28, 2020, from Jeff Spinney to Alna Planning Board Chair Jim 
Amaral and Planning Board members Joel Verney and Beth Whitney      

In this email (attached), Mr. Spinney states that his boat ramp “has nothing to do with my 
club” and “has nothing to do with the club at all.” This relates directly to Appellants’ argument 
on appeal that Mr. Spinney’s boat ramp does not meet the Department’s “shared use” policy 
under the Natural Resources Protection Act.  

During the permitting process, Department staff informed Mr. Spinney that he would 
very likely not get a permit for an individual use boat ramp. As a result, Mr. Spinney created an 
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entity called the Golden Ridge Sportsman’s Club (“GRSC”) to satisfy the Department that the 
ramp would be a shared use structure. Section 6(A) of the NRPA permit states that “the purpose 
of the proposed boat ramp is to provide safer and more reliable access for the club members’ 
motorized boats being launched from trailers.”  

Mr. Spinney’s categorical disavowal of any relationship between his boat ramp and the 
GRSC that is contained in the requested supplemental evidence is therefore highly relevant and 
material to Department permitting standards and this appeal. The November 28, 2020 email was 
created after the DEP license issuance and after the deadline for appeal to the Board. The email 
is an ex parte communication from Mr. Spinney to members of the Alna Planning Board, which 
Appellants only obtained on December 14, 2020 through a Freedom of Access Act request. The 
email could not have been brought to the Board’s attention earlier in this process.  

Accordingly, the email meets the test for admissible supplemental evidence under 06-096 
CMR 2(24)(D)(2) and is critical to Appellants’ appeal and the Board’s review.  

2. January 6, 2021 Settlement Agreement between Jeff Spinney and Town of Alna  

In this settlement agreement (attached), the GRSC was prohibited from using Mr. 
Spinney’s boat ramp to launch motorized boats. Specifically, under the executed agreement Mr. 
Spinney is required to provide proof that “the License from Spinney to the Golden Ridge 
Sportsmans Club has been modified to authorize the Club’s use of the dock and boat launching 
area on the property for non-motorized boats only.”  

As noted above, Mr. Spinney’s NRPA permit is premised on the Department finding that 
“the purpose of the proposed boat ramp is to provide safer and more reliable access for the club 
members’ motorized boats being launched from trailers.” The fact that club members are 
prohibited from launching motorized boats from Mr. Spinney’s ramp undercuts both the 
Department’s finding of shared use and the validity of Mr. Spinney’s alternatives analysis under 
DEP Chapter 310 rules.  

Under Chapter 310, the applicant must analyze “whether a less environmentally 
damaging practicable alternative to the proposed alteration, which meets the project purpose, 
exists.” 06-096 CMR 310(9)(A). One alternative could be “Reducing the size, scope, 
configuration or density of the project as proposed, thereby avoiding or reducing the wetland 
impact.” Id. Because the GRSC will not be trailering motorized boats into the river, Mr. 
Spinney’s engineered stone boat ramp is no longer needed to meet the project purpose.  

The settlement agreement executed on January 6, 2021 is highly relevant and material 
and could not have been brought to the Board’s attention earlier. Accordingly, the agreement 
meets the test for admissible supplemental evidence under 06-096 CMR 2(24)(D)(2) and is 
critical to Appellants’ appeal and the Board’s review. 

On behalf of the Appellants, I respectfully request that you admit these two items of 
supplemental evidence into the record before the Board in this appeal. 
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Thank you very much for your attention. I apologize again for this request coming so 
near to the scheduled hearing date. I make it as promptly as circumstances allow.  

Sincerely, 

Gordon R. Smith 

Enclosures 
cc: Bill Hinkel 

Peggy Bensinger, Esq. 
Kristin Collins, Esq. 
Ruth Ann Burke 
Dawn Hallowell 
Jami MacNeil 



From: "Spinney, Jeffry" <Jeffry.Spinney@LibertyMutual.com> 
Subject: Smith letter involving Whitney and Verney bias 
Date: November 28, 2020 at 10:16:48 PM EST 
To: Jim Amaral <jim.f.amaral@gmail.com> 
Cc: "jwlim99@yahoo.com" <jwlim99@yahoo.com>, Beth Whitney 
<bwhitney2287@gmail.com> 

Jim, 

I see that you have directly received yet another letter from an opponent's attorney, 
Gordon Smith, (I have attached a copy) dated November 17. 

As you can see from the letter, the current attack against me is now an attempt to 
improperly disqualify both Beth Whitney and Joel Verney from the planning board 
regarding my current application.  I have made a few comments/explanations 
(numbered into sections to make easier to discuss as necessary) below regarding many 
of the points that you should consider before acting in any way on this letter from 
attorney Smith: 

1.) Joel Verney bias - The copies of corporate filings Gordon cites that included Joel are 
simply outdated records.  Such paperwork is filed annually with the State and i haven't 
yet filed the updated ones as they are not yet due and i have no reason to file 
paperwork before its required due date. 

You may not be aware, but back at the time of the letter to editor was published, there 
was an unfortunate incident against Joel Verney as well as a some others in town who 
also signed that letter  (note approx. 105 Alna residents signed that very letter, again 
not submitted or created by me) shortly after it was published where somebody was 
making threats against them and leaving things  in mailboxes, the police were called 
and investigated the incidents.   Specifically, as a result of that threat, Joel contacted 
me and resigned from any involvement in my club thus making the claim that he is 
either a beneficiary and/or co-applicant moot.  As you can see, his only act related to 
the club was being a signatory on some initial paperwork in support of the DEP 
application for a past project.  I believe that was back at the time of the letter to 
editor.....so approx. 5 or 6 months before he (Joel) was ever brought onto the planning 
board by the board of Selectmen.  The State's stored paperwork that Gordon is just now 
showing you (but which he has had in his possession for some time as it is public record 
he is and has been well aware of) simply hasn't caught up with the times. 

There is no legitimate claim of real or meaningful perceived bias here when you 
consider these facts and any short term association from the past.  Even if there is a 
claim of perceived bias, the legal process of the board has already executed as the 
board voted on his fitness to serve 



Simply put, there is no do over option available at this point. The only process available 
to the opponent at this point is an appeal of a future decision. 

2.) Even if there is considered to be a remotely perceived association to the club, 
meaning the above facts are rejected for some reason,  the application in the planning 
board's current consideration has nothing to do with my club to begin with, so despite 
any opponents 'feelings' to the contrary, the chairman (and the board) cannot make 
legitimate decisions, regarding this application, based on that irrelevant info to begin 
with.  The entire legal argument about the club by opposing parties was but one attempt 
to consider it commercial, thus invoking other ordinances, and that attempt failed with 
the legal review and subsequent decision provided by the town attorney after much 
consideration and ultimately accepted/voted on by the selectmen many months ago. 

To summarize:  Joel Verney clearly stated his position after your questioning, just like 
every other member of the board, and the board voted positively to allow him to 
participate per its published bylaws.  There is no 'redo' because opponents don't like 
something that occurred in the past (any short term association with the initial club 
board during formation)  or the current reality that the current project has nothing to do 
with the club at all.  Again, the board voted on this matter as required, there is no do-
over or take back.   It is supported by fact. 

There is a legal process for opponents to appeal any future decision if they so desire. 

3.)  As you surely must know by now, you would be hard pressed to find somebody in 
town at this point who hasn't expressed an opinion one way or the other in this whole 
fiasco, the opposition can't just claim perceived bias based on things not directly related 
to the application in question in hopes to render the board from being able to approve 
something legitimate. 

Alternatively, if we really want to start a witch-hunt seeking out potential bias,  one might 
also have to consider any association and modest financial donations that you and your 
wife & board alternate Willard Morgan and his wife, and possibly others, have made to 
Midcoast Conservancy. This private group certainly appears to have selective bias 
regarding any projects in and along the Sheepscot River (e.g. their own projects have 
no resistance, and in some cases don't even have proper permitting where required, 
while others in the community attempting to gain proper permitting get excruciating 
scrutiny and resistance). 

One might also consider the fact that you acting as chair publicly stated in a recorded 
meeting that you believe your job as a planning board member is to 'protect the river' 
when it clearly is not. Just as it is not within your official role as chair to instruct the 



board to 'disregard' a letter provided by the CEO under his authority, and included in my 
submission of information.  As the board chair, you are not a judge and carry no such 
authority, you are a simply a facilitator of the meeting to keep it moving along in an 
organized and efficient manner.  Nothing more.   These apparent misunderstandings of 
both your personal, and the board's scope of authority, could all be claimed to be 
evidence of significant bias should it continue. 

The duly authorized regulatory authorities at the state and federal levels exist to protect 
the environment (and subsequently the river) based on actual science, not feelings, or 
individual/group collective opinion. The town planning board's job is to apply the local 
ordinance, as written, in a uniform and non-discriminatory manner regardless of 
member's personal feelings or opinion on a particular project or applicant. 

As the past chair and member for many years, I personally have set aside feelings and 
voted for various projects that i personally didn't like, but that the ordinance(s) allowed, 
that's simply the way it is. Board members (including the chair) do not have the authority 
to consider things not written specifically in the ordinance (e.g. whether or not they think 
a project is 'necessary' to the applicant, or their personal view regarding the application, 
etc.), doing so would be acting in an improper manner and would open both the 
individuals and the town to certain legal liability as a result. 

4.) Beth Whitney bias - expressing an opinion on either a previous project when she 
wasn't on the board at the time or by signing and supporting a petition for a general 
zoning change to prevent future misinterpretation by novice board members, neither of 
which are related to me has nothing to do with bias on my project. 

The Facebook discussion Gordon included and cites also has nothing to do with my 
project directly.   I recall that discussion vividly, you only see a small portion of it....i 
know because i participated too.  Initially I, and subsequently she as another person 
with knowledge of the facts, was simply attempting to get people to understand the 
actuality of the items they were discussing/accusing in public forum. It was clear that 
some of the parties involved seem to have no fact based understanding of our 
ordinances or the situation and history that was grounded in reality.   At that  time, the 
ongoing argument was about the dock and boat ramp and shooting range and such. 
  As you know, the dock is no longer up for discussion at any level, nor is the shooting 
rage, nor is any other perceived amenities so called by opposition in their various 
arguments. 

As you well should know, and Beth Whitney was trying to explain that 'functionally water 
dependent uses & structures' are allowed by exception (see section 15c) in our existing 
shoreland zoning ordinance with the proper state and fed permitting (known as the 
NRPA). Ultimately, in my previous case...a superior court judge will likely determine that 
just as other functionally water dependent structures and uses have been allowed for 
25+ years.    The only confusion on that point seems to be with a small subset of the 



current board who inappropriately were pressured and misapplied the ordinance. 

The conversation Beth Whitney was engaged in with the folks on Facebook, (the full 
conversation in its entirety, not just the small portion you were provided and exists on 
the moderated Facebook page maintained by one or more of my opponents) appears to 
reflect the simple facts of the matter based on her many years of experience regarding 
what is and is not allowed based on ordinance within the Town of Alna and her personal 
knowledge of all of those projects. 

As it has been said, the chances of finding somebody without an opinion in a small town 
at this point are slim.  Everybody has an opinion on things, that doesn't necessarily 
mean there is bias.  Most people can set their opinions aside and look at the ordinance 
and apply it consistently, i can say that i had to do this many times over the years as the 
chair.   The ordinance overrides personal opinion and feeling, you need to remember 
that. 

Regardless, the board already discussed the issue re: Beth and the letter to the editor 
and the Hilton SZO petition and took the necessary legal action to legitimize her 
participation (a positive vote by board members), the board voted and determined it was 
not an issue. 

I suppose that it is possible that Attorney Smith may not realize, this is already 'done' 
and will not be revisited or redone.  But it is more likely that he is just trying to bully the 
unrepresented board in a Hail-Mary move hoping for you or them to make a misstep 
that benefits him. 

Either way, at this point, the recourse that attorney Smith and his clients have is to 
possibly appeal a future decision, not redo the voting that has already been done in the 
legal manner  as specified by the planning board bylaws, section 4.1.3. 

5.) Finally, regarding the various legal citations to court cases (and any conclusions he 
draws)....attorney Smith makes reference to in his letter, my attorney will be happy to 
take those up against the counsel as necessary in court should they choose to appeal 
any future decision, the planning board has no authority or capability to interpret these 
with any semblance of accuracy and therefore they should not be factored into any 
planning board decision. 

Should you have any questions, certainly feel free to give me a call directly to clarify. 
 207-215-5230. 
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Otherwise, I expect that we will be moving to a conclusion in a timely fashion as is 
required by our shoreland zoning ordinance at the board's next meeting during the week 
of Dec 7th. 

-j 
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